KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDING OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON

 OCTOBER 9TH 2006, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor M. Brett, Presiding

Present:

Councillors:
J. Coonan, P. Cuddihy, M. Lanigan, A. McGuinness, M. Noonan, S. Ó hArgáin, P. Crotty, B. Manning, J. Reidy, J. Cody, M. Fitzpatrick.
Also Present:


Mr. T. Walsh, Director of Services, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. B. Tyrrell, Senior Executive Officer, Mr. S. McGuire, Acting Administrative Officer, Ms. C. Cooney, Acting Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 2nd October, 2006, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.  

Item No. 1.:

Minutes
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th September, 2006, having been circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan
Seconded by Cllr. M. Lanigan
And Agreed

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be adopted.

Matters Arising from Minutes:

Railings at Dukesmeadows
In reply to a request for an update on this issue Mr. T.  Walsh explained that the railings are currently being manufactured and the first set of railings of 150m should be delivered shortly.  The remainder will follow in stages.  Following this the Members agreed that a letter should be forwarded to the O.P.W. expressing their dissatisfaction at the length of time the project is taking to complete.
Cllr. J. Coonan outlined that at a recent Kilkenny Area Meeting Members were advised that the O.P.W. had to carry out some discussions with the residents to ensure that all the railings were similar.

City Transport Scheme
Cllr. J. Coonan requested that his name be associated with this Scheme as he has raised it on a number occasions.

Road Works at Parliament Street

In reply to a query raised by Cllr. J. Reidy, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that works are due to commence in November, 2006.
Water Levels in the Newpark Fen
Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin informed the meeting that he has spoken to a number of elderly people since the last meeting regarding this issue and they are of the opinion that the situation is far more serious that in past years.
European Car Free Day

Cllr. P. Crotty reminded the Members that last year it was intended to plan well in advance for European Car Free Day.  He suggested that a sub-committee be set up now to plan for next year so as Kilkenny can make a positive contribution. It was agreed that Cllrs. Reidy, Manning, Ó hArgáin and Noonan would form this committee. 
The Members commended Olga Broderick on an excellent job carried out this year.

In reply to a query raised by Cllr. J. Cody in relation to the cost to the Borough Council of taking part in European Car Free Day, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that the cost involved was not significant.

Cllr. P. Cuddihy suggested that facilities should be in place for cyclists to take part.

Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin asked that next year efforts should be made to ensure that there is more publicity for Car Free Day to facilitate the participation of local schools.
Item No. 2:
Matters brought forward by direction of the  Mayor
Congratulations
The Mayor congratulated the following:

Kilkenny U21 Hurling Team on their recent success in the All-Ireland Under 21 Hurling Championship.
The Mayor also commended the staff of the Borough Council, Keep Kilkenny Beautiful Committee and the people of Kilkenny for their work in preparation for the Entente Florale Competition which ensured that Kilkenny was projected in a very positive image across Europe. Kilkenny was awarded a silver medal.  

The Mayor extended congratulations to the Right Reverend Michael Burrows, new Bishop of Ossory, Cashel, Ferns, Waterford and Lismore on his recent inauguration.
Recent success of O.N.E. Mass.

The Mayor and members paid tribute to Deputy Seamus Pattison T.D., who recently celebrated his 45th year in Dail Eireann...

The Mayor congratulated the organisers and all involved in the success of the recent Celtic Festival, held in Kilkenny.
Item No. 3:
Planning Policy and Enforcement
Residential Densities
Cllr. B. Manning raised some concerns in relation to the building of apartments in residential areas within the City Environs, and expressed the view that housing developments should contain a mixture of house types consisting of terraced houses, bungalows or small types of family homes.   A further discussion took place and in addition to supporting the concerns raised by Cllr. Manning the following issues were referred to:
· Zoning of land for housing developments, and the consequential effects on traffic management.
· The need to ensure sustainable housing developments for future generations.
· The potential effect of higher density on anti-social behaviour problems.

· The need for engagement of elected members and community groups in the review of the Development Plan

· The need to consider adopting a policy on gated developments.

Cllr. B. Manning suggested that the Members write to the Minister for Environment, Heritage and Local Government asking for guidelines to be prepared to set different density standards for various towns in the country. 

Mr. T. Walsh agreed to forward the issues raised to Mr. Denis Malone, Senior Executive Planner, who has commenced the process of putting the new Development Plan in place.  He pointed out to the Members that this procedure is being carried out under a much more inclusive process.  He also suggested that before writing to the Minister in relation to this issue it needs to be established whether residential densities are an issue.  Mr. Walsh stated that he is prepared to meet with the Members with a view to finding the best way forward and achieve a balance between high and low density.   It was agreed to circulate the Members with the current Residential Density Guidelines for their attention prior to considering a submission to the Minister for Environment, Heritage and Local Government.
It was also agreed that the Members would be circulated with a copy of the zoning map that formed part of a recent demonstration on the County Council’s EPlan system.
Mr. B. Tyrrell suggested that members might consider a facilitated workshop on issues around residential density.  
Mr. T. Walsh stated that the amount of consultation that will happen over the next two years will be significant and the Forward Planning Department and Community and Enterprise Department have looked at trying to come up with the best means of achieving this.  Ultimately the Plan will come back to the Members for their approval.  

Control of Macerators
In response to concerns expressed, Mr. T. Walsh informed the Members that a committee made up of officials from the Borough Council and County Council has been set up to look at the issue of Macerators with a view to addressing this problem.

Cllr. P. Crotty stated that a proposal has not been brought before the Borough Council Members regarding macerators and requested that this issue be placed on the Agenda for the November monthly meeting.

Trees Planted in Private Estates
In reply to a query raised by Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin regarding the responsibity for trees that are now growing underneath walls and also overhanging onto public streets, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that if the estate in question is in charge the Local Authority is responsible.  If the tree is within the person’s garden it is the responsibility of the owner.  However, there is a mechanism where the Local Authority can serve a Notice to require certain  works to be carried out.

City Sewerage System
In reply to a query raised by Cllr. M. Noonan, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that there have been a number of blockages in the foul sewerage system particularly in the John Street area which has taken quite an amount of effort to rectify.  Following these incidents a group has been set up to monitor and inspect premises in the City to ascertain whether Macerators have been installed.  

Aalborg Charter

Cllr. M. Noonan requested a report on the progress of the implementation of the recommendations of the Aalborg Charter.  In reply, Mr. T. Walsh outlined that measures will be incorporated into the Development Plan which will be sympathetic to the objectives of the Charter.
Minutes of Kilkenny Area Committee Meetings

Following a request from Cllr. J. Coonan, it was agreed that arrangements would be made to have the Borough Council Members circulated with the minutes of Kilkenny Area Committee Meetings.

Signage Policy

Cllr. J. Coonan raised an issue regarding the Borough Council’s shop front signage policy.

In reply, Mr. B. Tyrrell stated that the Borough Council have a signage policy in place and all proposals must comply with this policy.

ATM Machine Receptacles for Receipts

Cllr. J. Coonan requested that the Borough Council consider a policy for the installation of receptacles for receipts when planning permission is being granted for the installation of ATM Machines. 
Mr. B. Tyrrell stated that most banks now offer a facility giving customers the option to take a receipt or not.

Funding for City Walls
Cllr. B. Manning requested that the Borough Council would ensure that any national funding for the City Walls would be availed of.

Item No. 4:

Refurbishment of the Parade
The Mayor highlighted that the proposal for the refurbishment of the Parade and Canal Square will go on public display shortly and encouraged members of the public to view this proposal.
Mr. B. Tyrrell stated that this project is governed by Part 8 of the Planning Regulations 2001 which sets out the time frame.  The proposed plans will go on display on 13th October, 2006.  Notice will be placed in the newspapers and site notices will be erected at the Parade and Canal Square.  The proposal will be on display for a period of four weeks and a further two week period is allowed for submissions.  The County Manager will then prepare a report on the submissions received which will be brought to the Members at the December monthly meeting.  Mr. Tyrrell further stated that a presentation of the proposed project will be held on 17th October, 2006, in the Parade Tower, Kilkenny Castle.  The Borough Council will be contacting neighbouring property owners and occupiers shortly inviting them to attend this presentation.

Mr. K. Fitzgerald outlined to the Members the proposed works involved in the carrying out of the project.

Item No. 5:
Update on Swimming Pool
Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that the Borough Council will be in contact with the Department of Environment, Heritage and Local Government within the next few days regarding tender approval with a view to being in a position to sign contracts shortly and move forward with the project.

Item No. 6
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. M. Noonan received 31.5.2006
Proposed by:

Cllr. M. Noonan
Seconded by:

Cllr. P. Cuddihy
And Agreed in Principle
“that Kilkenny Borough Council would as part of its procurement policy and in its tendering procedures stipulate the use of GGBS Cement as an environmentally friendly alternative to normal Portland Cement, in accordance with Directive 2004/18/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on the co-ordination of procedures for the award of public works contracts, public supply contracts and public service contracts, thereby significantly reducing the embedded energy and CO2 content in concrete used in all Local Authority commissioned projects.”
Mr. B. Tyrrell, S.E.O., stated that this motion was considered at the last monthly meeting of Kilkenny County Council.  There may be issues in relation to procurement policy and the Head of Finance, Mr. John Dempsey, has undertaken to examine the practicalities of implementing this proposal.  Mr. Tyrrell agreed to come back to the Members on this issue once the County Council have concluded their investigations.
Item No. 7
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. A. McGuinness received on 28.6.2006
Proposed by:
Cllr. A. McGuinness
Seconded by:
Cllr. J. Riedy
And Agreed

“That Kilkenny Borough Council resolves to provide an appropriate traffic management scheme at Rioch Street, Kilkenny.  That the scheme be aimed at managing the high volume of traffic going through this area and reducing the speed of that traffic.  That the scheme be implemented without delay.”
Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin raised some concerns in relation to parking and access to houses at Rioch Street and requested that this issue should be dealt with urgently.

Mr. K. Fitzgerald informed the Members that the Borough Council have had discussions with the Gardai who have organised some check points.  Some surveying has been carried out in the area over the last couple of months.  The results of this survey revealed that Heavy Goods Vehicles form 2% of the volume of traffic on this street.   Contact will be made with local employers regarding their responsibilities to adhere to the restrictions in this area.  

In reply to matters raised by Cllr. P. Crotty and Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Mr. Fitzgerald agreed to investigate the possibility of raising the pedestrian crossing and the installation of pedestrian lights at crossings at Kennyswell Road and Butts Green.
Item No. 8
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. J. Coonan received on 21.8.2006
Proposed by:
Cllr. J. Coonan
Seconded by:
Cllr. P. Cuddihy
And Agreed

“that the present toilet complex on The Parade be demolished and replaced by appropriate modern facility as agreed forthwith.”
The Members suggested that the current facility should be closed and there is a need to provide an alternative public toilet facility on the Parade and other locations throughout the City.    They also felt that the O.P.W. should be encouraged to provide a public toilet facility on the castle grounds.  
In reply Mr. T. Walsh agreed to consider this issue and report back to the Members.

Item No. 9
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllrs. B. Manning and P. Cuddihy received 11.9.2006
Proposed by:
Cllr. P. Cuddihy
Seconded by:
Cllr. B. Manning
And Agreed

“that Kilkenny Borough Council call on the Government of Ireland to enact  legislation for the control of the sale of alcohol to minors from Off-Licences, Supermarkets, Filling Stations, Grocery Stores and Public Houses.  This being in an effort to reduce the level of Binge Drinking, Anti-Social Behaviour and Alcoholism amongst our young people.”
Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin suggested that the motion be amended to read “strengthen existing legislation” instead of “enact legislation”. Cllr. Cuddihy accepted this amendment, and the motion was agreed subject to the amendment.  
In a wide ranging debate members referred to issues concerning availability of alcohol, the enforcement of Borough Council Bye Laws prohibiting the consumption of alcohol in public places, and the need for education programmes  in alcohol abuse. 

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:
__________________ 



MAYOR

Date:

__________________
